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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council 
FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 5th January 2016 at 
The Limes, High Street 8.07pm 

PRESENT:  Cllr Webb (Chairman), Cllr Hallett, Cllr McInulty, Cllr Robinson, Cllr Hull, Cllr Sappol, Cllr 
Sams, Cllr Douglass,  Cllr Catherall, Cllr Freeman, Cllr Oakley, Cllr Geraghty, Cllr Woodhouse 

District Cllr Cathcart 

Members of Public: 3 
 

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
Cllr Spenceley, Cllr Hirtzel, Cllr  County Cllr Dent 
 

 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA 
There were no declarations made. 
 

 

3. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
3.1 1st December 2015 
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 1st December 2015  (copies previously distributed), were 
taken as read, agreed a true record and signed by the Chairman. 
 

 

4. MATTERS ARISING 
4.1 The Limes Clock 
The Chairman to follow up the opening of the locked room. 
4.2 Village Christmas Celebration –Feedback 
Cllr Douglass reported that the event went very well raising £171.70 towards play equipment. It 
was a very windy evening, and plans had to be reviewed, but the celebration was still well 
attended. The Chairman thanked Cllr Douglass for arranging this now annual event. The Clerk 
would arrange for the 2016 celebration to be an agenda item at the September 2016 meeting to 
commence plans. 
4.3 Purchase of a Defibrillator 
The Clerk confirmed that this was in hand. Now that the Christmas holiday period had ended she 
would chase up. 
 

 
 
-Cllr Webb 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 

5. CORRESPONDENCE 
5.1 Village Voice Article/Christmas Celebration 
A resident had written to the Parish Council about the wording of the Chairman’s letter in the 
Village Voice in which he referred to the proposals the Church had for development. The resident 
also offered her thanks to the Council for organising the Christmas celebration. 
The Clerk read the communication to the meeting.  
The Chairman reiterated previous conversations, regarding the Chairman’s update in the Village 
Voice, in that this was his personal view and not the view of the Parish Council. Cllr Robinson 
explained that his reference to the 1,000 lights on the Christmas tree was a comparison to the 
1,000 residents that had signed a petition against the proposed development at the Church. 
The resident was present and invited to speak. She advised that she had lived in the village for 18 
months and was very upset at some of the articles believing they may be the view of the Parish 
Council. Cllr Robinson advised that he tried to use the page to highlight things happening in the 
village which not everyone was aware of. In this instance he was advising of the petition arranged 
by Cllr Cathcart. The Chairman added that the articles had raised an interest in the work of the 
Parish Council.  
The resident then asked about the petition. Cllr Cathcart stated that he had found through 
experience that if there was something controversial happening then it was much better to say 
something otherwise there was the chance that it would be implemented without discussion.  He 
added that he was in the process of arranging a meeting with the Church representatives to see if a 
constructive way forward could be found. He had suggested this when the Church representatives 
presented their proposals to the Parish Council. 
 

 

6. OPEN FORUM 
There were no other issues raised. 
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7. FINANCE 
7.1 Payment of Accounts 
BUCHANS LANDSCAPES 
Ground mtce November 2015 (inc. £299.72VAT)                £1798.31 
HALES PRINTERS 
Newsletters                     £ 749.00 
CAPALC 
Outreach Councillor training 24/10/15 (to be reimbursed for 9 places)               £ 700.00 
THE POST OFFICE 
SCDC Emptying of Recreation Ground bins 2015//16 inc £222.19VAT)             £1333.14 
CAMBRIDGESHIRE ACRE 
Membership renewal 2016  (inc. £9.00 Vat)      £ 54.00 
SLCC 
Membership 2016                    £  131.00 
MRS S WALMESLEY 
Clerks salary 1/12/15 –31/12/15                                                                           £831.40 
HMRC 
PAYE 1/10/15 -31/12/15  NI Employee £28.68 Employer £31.32   £  60.00 
TOTAL                     £5656.85 
The invoices were checked by Cllr Hallett. Agreed. PROPOSED Cllr Robinson  SECONDED 
Cllr Douglass 
7.2 Internet Banking 
The Chairman had circulated a summary of the current account offered by Unity Bank. The only 
drawback he could see was that there was a £5 per month fee. Cllr Catherall expressed his 
concern over internet banking and incidents of hacking. The Chairman explained how the account 
would work and that the Clerk would be responsible for setting up payment and then two 
authorised signatories would need to agree these payments before the bank released them. A 
discussion also took place on the Financial Services Compensation should the bank get into 
trouble. £75,000 would be covered. It was noted that there was more than that amount in the 
existing current account. Councillors recognised that a complete review of savings accounts was 
needed. 
It was then agreed that that the Clerk start the process to set up a current account with the Unity 
Bank with funds of less than the £75,000. She would liaise with the Chairman. 
7.3 Budget 2016/17 
Following discussion at the last meeting a revised draft budget had been circulated to Councillors. 
Cllr Spenceley had submitted a request for some additional expenditure and the Chairman 
confirmed that this had been taken into account. There was a provision in the budget to meet 
costs, if needed, under other headings.  Cllr Hallett added that the projects identified by Cllr 
Spenceley appeared viable but they would not be able to be implemented during a one year 
period.  
It was then agreed that the precept recommendation for 2016/17 of £60,000 be put forward for 
approval at the Parish Council meeting on the 19th January 2016. 
7.4 Approval of expenditure for removal of tree by Pavilion 
Two quotations to remove the Horse Chestnut tree had been received. One included the removal 
of the stump. Councillors agreed that the cheapest quotation of £1150.00, provided by Top Tree 
Fellas, which included the stump grinding be approved. Clerk to advise the contractor. 
Cllr Freeman offered to speak to the contractor and ask him to leave the wood on the Recreation 
Ground. This could then be advertised for collection by parishioners. 
Cllr Freeman also advised that the Football Club had offered to plant a tree to replace the Horse 
Chestnut. This would be discussed at the next Recreation Ground committee meeting. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Webb & 
Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Freeman 
& Clerk 
 
 
 
 

8. VILLAGE MAINTENANCE 
8.1 Village Sign Replacement 
Cllr Sams advised that the sign had now been cast, the colour work had been supplied, and the 
painting of the sign would take place within the next two weeks. Cllr Robinson confirmed that 
that the post for the sign was ready. 
8.2 The Causeway Lay-By 
The Clerk to follow up quotations and permission from County Highways. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
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8.3 Request for Dog Waste Bins –The Causeway 
The Clerk to pursue with South Cambridgeshire District Council. 
 

 
 
-Clerk 

9. REVIEW OF ASSET REGISTER 
9.1 Chapel valuation 
Cllr Catherall had spoken to a contact who would arrange to look at the Chapels. The contact 
would be given the details of Cllr Robinson who had the Chapel keys. 
9.2 Security Marking of Parish Council Assets 
There was no further update. 
 

 
 
-Cllr 
Catherall 

10. LOCAL GOVERNMENT BOUNDARY COMMISSION –REVIEW OF SOUTH 
CAMBRIGESHIRE 
The main concern with the proposed change was the reduction in the number of District 
Councillors from 57 to 45. Cllr Cathcart suggested that the Bassingbourn ward was likely to be 
reduced to one Councillor from two. A discussion took place. It was agreed that the Clerk would 
submit a representation on behalf of the Parish Council stating that because of the size of the ward 
two District Councillors should be retained. If the ward needed to be made slightly larger to 
accommodate this then the Council would support the change.  
Councillors were reminded that they could also make their views known in the consultation which 
was on the South Cambridgeshire District Council website. 
 

 
 
 
 
-Clerk 

11. VILLAGE CELEBRATION TO COMMEMORATE THE 50TH ANNIVERSARY OF 
BASSINGBOURN-CUM-KNEESWORTH ON 1ST APRIL 2016 
The Chairman had asked for suggestions at the last meeting. Cllr Douglass suggested that the 
anniversary be included in the May Mayhem event where the 1960s could be a theme. Other 
suggestions were the planting of a tree or the installation of a sculpture at the point Bassingbourn 
joined Kneesworth.  
After further discussion it was agreed that the Parish Council would hold an official unveiling of 
the village sign, on either the 1st or 2nd of April 2016, with a further celebration included in the 
May Mayhem. This would be advertised in the Village Voice once final details had been agreed. 
 

 

12. COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT 
ATTENTION OF THE CLERK 
12.1 WI Anniversary Tree 
In the Summer of 2015 the WI had asked for permission to plant a tree on the village green to 
celebrate the 100th anniversary of the WI. This had been agreed but it was later decided that it 
would probably be better for the tree to be planted by the War Memorial. The Clerk was asked to 
find out the position from the WI. 
12.2 Bench on Village Green 
Cllr Hull reported that slat on one of the benches needed to be replaced. Cllr Hallett and the Clerk 
were aware of this and the Clerk would follow up the repair. 
12.3 Elbourn Way Replacement Sign 
Cllr Woodhouse asked when the sign would be replaced. The Clerk confirmed that this was 
discussed at the Recreation Ground committee meeting and was in hand. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
 
 
 
-Clerk 

13. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
Tuesday 2nd February 2016     

 

 
 

The Chairman closed the Meeting at 9.08pm  
 
 
 

------------------------------------------       ------------------- 
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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council 
FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 2nd February 2016 at 
The Limes, High Street 8.00pm 

PRESENT:  Cllr Webb (Chairman), Cllr Hallett, Cllr McInulty, Cllr Douglass,  Cllr Hirtzel, Cllr Freeman, Cllr 
Spenceley, Cllr Woodhouse 

District Cllr McCraith 

Members of Public: 0 
 

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
Cllr Sappol, Cllr Robinson, Cllr Hull, Cllr Oakley, Cllr Sams, District Cllr Cathcart,  Cllr  County 
Cllr Dent 
 

 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA 
There were no declarations made. 
 

 

3. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
3.1 5th January 2016 
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 5th January 2016  (copies previously distributed), were 
taken as read, agreed a true record and signed by the Chairman following the addition of District 
Cllr McCraith under Apologies for Absence. 
 

 

4. MATTERS ARISING 
4.1 The Limes Clock 
The Chairman to follow up the opening of the locked room with the Sheltered Housing Manager, 
Malissa Ginn. 
4.2 Purchase of a Defibrillator 
The British Heart Foundation had advised the Clerk that due to exceptional demand for 
defibrillators they had closed the invitation to apply. They recommended other charity sites to 
investigate. The Clerk reminded Councillors that the defibrillators could be purchased. Cllr 
Freeman advised that a company he was working with were installing the equipment and offered 
to get an indication of the costs involved. 
4.3 WI Centenary Tree 
The Clerk advised that she had spoken with the WI representative, Jean Handoff, who confirmed 
that the WI was happy with the suggestion for the tree to be planted on the War Memorial site.  
She asked to meet a representative of the Parish Council to discuss the exact position for planting. 
Councillors agreed that the ideal position would be between the two tree stumps. Cllr Hallett 
offered to meet with her. 
4.4 Boundary Commission –Review of South Cambridgeshire 
The Clerk confirmed that she had advised the Boundary Commission of the Parish Council 
preferences as discussed at the last meeting. 
12.2 Bench on Village Green 
The Clerk had asked the village handyman to repair the bench but unfortunately he was currently 
unwell. The Chairman reminded Councillors that two ‘preferred handymen’ were selected and 
therefore the other should be asked to complete the job. The Clerk to forward details of the 
second person to the Chairman. 
 

 
 
 
-Cllr Webb 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Freeman 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Hallett 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 

5. CORRESPONDENCE 
5.1 Trees on Footpath 6 
Cllr Hallett reminded Councillors that there was some outstanding works to be carried out by 
Cambridgeshire County Council and the trees had been marked. Complaints had recently been 
received from parishioners over the path. The Clerk was asked to follow up the work with the 
County Council Rights Of Way Officer, Peter Gaskin. This would be discussed further at the next 
Recreation Ground committee meeting on the 17th February 2016. 
5.2 Road Works in Bassingbourn and surrounding villages 
County Cllr Dent had circulated details of planned road works in the village over the coming 
months. The Chairman stated that he felt this information should be relayed to parishioners so that 
they were aware. He asked the Clerk to request that Cllr Dent forward any roadwork information 

 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
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with as much notice as possible in future.  
 

6. OPEN FORUM 
There were no members of the public in attendance. 

 
 

7. FINANCE 
7.1 Payment of Accounts 
An invoice had been received for the village tree work and it was identified that the contractor 
had carried out work on three trees which he had been told should not be included in the agreed 
work. The Clerk had brought this to the contractors attention and he had assumed that the trees in 
question were those outside the Fillance and Park View which were currently being discussed by 
the Recreation Ground committee. The contractor added that they had completed the tree works 
as quoted in good faith and hoped that the Parish Council would appreciate this. 
The three trees in question were on County Council land and therefore under their ownership.  
A discussion took place on the trees and whether the contractor should be paid for this work. A 
vote was taken with all Councillors in agreement that the work, which amounted to £910 plus 
VAT, should not be paid for by the Parish Council.  
Cllr Hallett then advised that one of the trees in the Cemetery should have been cut back from the 
Chapel as stated in the specification. He did not think that this had happened and agreed to check 
and advise the Clerk so that she could let the contractor know. 
The invoices, including the amended one, were then checked by Cllr Webb. Agreed. PROPOSED 
Cllr Hallett SECONDED Cllr Douglass 
BUCHANS LANDSCAPES 
Ground mtce January 2016 (inc. £299.72VAT)  £1798.31 
Tree works throughout village (inc.£305.00VAT)  £1830.00             £3628.31 
E-ON 
Pavilion electricity (inc. £2.71VAT)      £  57.00 
VIKING 
Stationery (inc. £19.67VAT)  £68.50 to be paid by other parishes   £118.01 
ANGLIAN GATES 
Repair to Cemetery post (inc £59.20VAT)  cheque from Meltax received  £355.20 
UNLIMITED LOGOS 
Signs for recreation areas                                                £236.04 
MRS S WALMESLEY 
Clerks salary 1/1/16 –31/1/16 )       £759.56 
W CROTTY 
Emergency removal of tree from Recreation Ground  £300.00 
Removal of Horse Chestnut by Pavilion   £1150.00             £1450.00 
TOTAL                     £6604.10 
7.2 Internet Banking 
The Clerk updated Councillors in the application for banking with the Unity Trust Bank. The 
application form had now been completed by the signatories, Cllr Robinson, Cllr Hallett and Cllr 
Webb. The Clerk would finalise details of Parish Council transactions and forward the application 
with a cheque for £500, which was agreed at the last Parish Council meeting, to the Unity Trust 
Bank.  
Once the account was active more funds would be transferred from the Parish Council account 
with Barclays. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

8. VILLAGE MAINTENANCE 
8.1 Village Sign Replacement 
The Clerk reported that the sign had been completed and would be delivered to the Parish Council 
Chairman on the 4th February 2016. Cllr Sams had asked for a photo of the sign before it was 
packaged by the contractor.  The Chairman reminded Councillors that a booklet, explaining the 
artwork on the sign, needed to be produced. Cllr McInulty advised of a pamphlet produced some 
time ago on the village which would give background information on most of the individual 
pictures. He would investigate. It was agreed that the Chairman, Cllr Hirtzel and Cllr Hallett 
would meet to arrange the content of the booklet.  
8.2 The Causeway Lay-By 
The Clerk had received a response to her request for permission to proceed with the making up of 
the informal lay-by. The e-mail advised that in order to carry out the works within the existing 
adopted highway the Parish Council would have to enter into an agreement with the Highway 

 
 
-Cllr 
Webb,  
Cllr 
Hirtzel, 
Cllr 
Hallett, 
Cllr 
McInulty 
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Authority under Section 278 of the Highways Act 1980. Cambridgeshire operated a Short form 
278 Agreement system which would speed the process considerably. The e-mail then listed the 
requirement for the issue of this which included a true scale plan, a drawing showing the 
construction and specification of the works and various financial fees. 
Councillors agreed that this was a drawn out process but confirmed that they still wanted to go 
ahead. The Chairman agreed to speak with County Cllr Dent to see if there was another way to 
progress this. 
8.3 Request for Dog Waste Bins –The Causeway 
The Clerk advised that she had forwarded information on how Ashwell Stret was used by dog 
walkers as one of the positions requested for a dog bin was at the junction of the A1198 with 
Ashwell Stret. She was awaiting reply. 
Cllr Freeman expressed his concern over the amount of dog foul on the recreation ground the 
previous weekend. The Chairman stated that not picking up after a dog was against the law and 
advised that the Recreation Ground committee had previously discussed supplying dog waste 
bags on the recreation ground but had decided against this. It was recognised that evidence was 
the key thing to prove a person was carrying out this offence and that was hard to prove. 
 

 
 
 
 
-Cllr Webb 

9. REVIEW OF ASSET REGISTER 
9.1 Chapel valuation 
Cllr Hallett had met with an Estate Agent and was awaiting details of the valuation. 
9.2 Security Marking of Parish Council Assets 
The Chairman advised that once the valuation was known and the sign was in position he would 
complete the Asset Register and then investigate the best way of marking the assets. 
 

 

10. VILLAGE CELEBRATION TO COMMEMORATE THE 50TH ANNIVERSARY OF 
BASSINGBOURN-CUM-KNEESWORTH ON 1ST APRIL 2016 
Cllr Douglass advised that the SPAR shop were keen to be involved in whatever celebration was 
decided. Councillors agreed that the best date for the unveiling would be Saturday 2nd April 2016 
at 12 noon. This would be followed by refreshments in The Limes including a cake.  It was 
suggested that Bassingbourn Band could be invited to perform. The event would be advertised in 
the March edition of the Village Voice. Local press and local radio could also be advised.  The 
Chairman reminded Councillors that a grant towards the refurbishment had been received from 
the South Cambridgeshire District Council Community Chest Fund and so it was important that 
the District Councillors were involved. The Chairman agreed to speak to the SPAR Manager and 
liaise with the Parish Council Chairman, Cllr Robinson. 
It was then suggested that some planting could take place around the base of the sign once 
installed. This had been discussed at a previous Parish Council meeting where it was agreed to 
wait until the sign was in position before a decision was taken on how the area could be 
improved. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Webb 

11. COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT 
ATTENTION OF THE CLERK 
11.1 MHI 2016/17 Improvement Panel Meeting  
Cllr Spenceley advised that he had attended the meeting to support the Parish Council application. 
He stated that the main concern of the panel members was the lack of buildings either side of The 
Causeway. Cllr Spenceley added that the members seemed to know a lot about Chestnut Lane. 
11.2  Connections Bus 
Cllr Spenceley had visited the bus whilst it was in the village. The attendance numbers were low 
and he suggested that he felt it could be better placed by the recreation ground. The Chairman 
suggested that the current position remain until the advertising, promised by the Village College, 
kicked in. He added that when the Bus used to visit a few years ago the attendance figures were 
never that high. Cllr Douglass stated that she believed the activities provided were too young for 
the age range. The Chairman thanked Cllr Spenceley for going to look. The attendance would be 
monitored. 
11.2 District Cllr Update 
Cllr McCraith reported that South Cambridgeshire District Council Councillors had agreed with 
the proposals going forward to the Boundary Commission for 45 Wards and Bassingbourn-cum-
Kneesworth village to be with Litlington village.  
The three councils involved with the City Deal were trying to decide the best way to allocate the 
money from the Government. They had appointed a Portfolio Holder to produce a policy for 
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South Cambridgeshire. 
11.3 Recreation Ground Trees 
Cllr Freeman advised that he was aware of a tree needing attention near the Tanyard entrance 
close to where the tree fell in January. This would be discussed at the next Recreation Ground 
committee meeting on the 17th February 2016. 
 

12. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
Tuesday 1st March 2016     

 

 
 

The Chairman closed the Meeting at 9.05pm  
 
 
 

------------------------------------------       ------------------- 
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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council 
FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 1st March  2016 at 
The Limes, High Street 8.20pm 

PRESENT:  Cllr Webb (Chairman), Cllr Hallett, Cllr McInulty, Cllr Douglass,  Cllr Freeman, Cllr Spenceley, 
Cllr Oakley, Cllr Sams, Cllr Geraghty, Cllr Hull 

District Cllr McCraith, District Cllr Cathcart  

Members of Public: 0 
 

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
Cllr Sappol, Cllr Robinson, Cllr Woodhouse, Cllr Hirtzel, Cllr Catherall 
 

 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA 
There were no declarations made. 
 

 

3. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
3.1 2nd February 2016 
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 2nd February 2016  (copies previously distributed), were 
taken as read, agreed a true record and signed by the Chairman following amendment to Item7.1 
for Total Payments to read £6604.12. 
 

 

4. MATTERS ARISING 
4.1 The Limes Clock 
The Chairman to follow up the opening of the locked room with the Sheltered Housing Manager, 
Malissa Ginn. 
4.2 Purchase of a Defibrillator 
Cllr Freeman had been unable to find out any information on suppliers. The Clerk advised that the 
Clerk to Meldreth and Orwell Parish Councils had been told that if enough councils could get 
together the purchasing of equipment would be cheaper. She was currently investigating options. 
The Clerk had expressed an interest on behalf of Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council.  
It was noted that there had been a case in Cambridgeshire where a redundant telephone kiosk was 
being used as a library. There had been issues with planning permission for a change of use. The 
District Cllrs were asked make enquiries with South Cambridgeshire District Council Planners to 
see if planning consent would be needed to use the adopted kiosk on the High Street for the 
defibrillator. 
4.3 Update on Village Sign/Celebration 2nd April 2016  
The Chairman reported that Cllr Robinson was aware that the sign needed to be erected by the 2nd 
April. The SPAR shop had confirmed that they would be happy to take part in the celebration and 
asked for further details nearer the time. The Clerk was asked to book The Limes from 12pm -
3pm so that refreshments could be served. The village band would also be asked to play. Cllr 
McInulty handed information on the village to the Chairman so that it could be used to compile 
the leaflet associated with the designs on the new sign. 
4.3 WI Centenary Tree 
Cllr Hallett confirmed that the WI was aware of the position that the tree should be planted. They 
were now looking at purchasing the tree. 
4.4 Roadworks in the village 
Notification had been received of further roadworks in the village including the High Street and 
The Causeway. The Chairman asked the Clerk to see if she could find out exactly where and 
when these works would be carried out so that residents could be notified in advance. 
 

 
 
-Cllr Webb 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Cathcart/
McCraith 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 

5. CORRESPONDENCE 
5.1 SCDC Withdrawal of Recycling Facilities 
Notification had been received that the recycling banks outside the Primary School were to be 
removed at short notice. The District Council was currently in discussions with alternative 
providers and welcomed feedback in relation to whether recycling banks were required. 
It was noted that there were recycling facilities in Royston and at the recycling site in Thriplow. 
There was also the fortnightly kerbside collection. A discussion took place on the Primary School 
facilities. Cllr Sams expressed his concern over the amount broken glass around the bins.  It was 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
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then agreed that the Clerk would advise that Councillors did not see a need for standard recycling 
facilities due to the kerbside collection.  Facilities for the recycling of other materials could be 
provided. This would be kept under review to see if there was a need shown. 
5.2 Update on Connections Bus 
The Youth Worker, Alan Webb, advised of the latest attendance figures and asked if the Parish 
Council would be interested in funding visits at the end of the County Council contract on the 25th 
March. The numbers were a lot lower than expected despite the publicity in the Village College 
and the handing out of flyers. Mr Webb believed this was a lot to do with the location of the bus 
and thought it would be better sited by the South End recreation ground. The cost per session for 
the bus was £260, a total of £10,140 for a year (term time only). 
It was stated that there was not the budget for a full year. Cllr Douglass added that the money 
could be better spent on the recreation ground. Cllr Hallett reminded Councillors that the reason 
why the bus was not sited in South End was because of the previous problems with youths when 
the bus used to visit the village in the past. After further discussion Councillors agreed not to fund 
the bus once the contract had expired.  The Clerk was asked to suggest that another trial take 
place during the better weather as this could be one of the reasons for poor attendance. 
5.3 A10 Corridor Traffic Survey 
The Parish Council had been approached by Jose Hales, a South Cambridgeshire District Council 
for Melbourn, Heydon and The Chishills, inviting the council to join with a group of councils 
along the A10 corridor. This group was originally formed as a result of various planning 
applications being submitted outside of the Local Plan. Following a traffic survey by Harston, 
showing a very high number of traffic movements, it was decided that it would be a good idea to 
survey all the roads feeding the A10 from the A505 to Harston (M11). 
Cllr Spenceley reported that he had spoken with Cllr Hales and the cost of a traffic survey for one 
road would be £145. The Parish Council would be able specify roads which it wanted the surveys 
carried out on. The Chairman asked all Councillors to think about the key places where a survey 
might be useful for planning applications or as backup information. This would be an agenda item 
for discussion at the next meeting. 
5.4 Cambridgeshire Future Transport 
The consultations which had been carried out at the beginning of 2015, and which included the 
127 bus service, had concluded with no change to the current service for the next year. Options 
were suggested in the conclusion but these would have meant a reduction in the number of 
journeys. This was the best outcome for the bus users. 
5.5 Village Voice Letters 
Some Parish and District Councillors had been copied in on correspondence, received by the 
Village Voice Editor, regarding a letter which had appeared in the latest edition of the Village 
Voice. The letter posted by a resident, had referred to concerns over the Parish Church 
relationship with families of the bereaved.  It was reiterated that the Village Voice was an 
independent newsletter and the content and views did not reflect the opinion of the Parish 
Council. Councillors agreed that the two parties concerned should sort out the concerns between 
themselves. 
The Clerk reminded Councillors that the publication should by now be running totally 
independent of the Parish Council with a grant made annually to support the printing. She was 
aware that the volunteers were having difficulty opening a suitable bank account and that was one 
of the reasons for the delay. 
Cllr Hull asked if more information on village services could be included in the publication. It 
was stated that the Editor was always looking for content and suggested Cllr Hull approach him 
directly. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 

6. OPEN FORUM 
There were no members of the public in attendance. 

 

7. FINANCE 
7.1 Payment of Accounts 
The invoices were then checked by Cllr Hallett. Agreed. PROPOSED Cllr Freeman SECONDED 
Cllr Douglass 
HALES PRINTERS 
Newsletters February 2016 £789.00 
Newsletters March 2016  £789.00                 £1578.00 
ACACIA TREE SURGERY LTD 
Tree survey of St Peter and St Paul’s Church (inc. £60.00VAT)               £ 360.00 
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CAMBRIDGESHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
Street lighting energy October 2014-September 2015                 £1916.41 
BASSINGBOURN URC 
Hire of schoolroom for Recreation committee meetings 2015  6x£10   £  60.00 
THE POST OFFICE 
SCDC Hire of The Limes 23/9,5/10,21/10        £ 20.00 
MRS S WALMESLEY 
Clerks salary and expenses 1/2/16 –29/2/16       £791.18 
TOTAL                     £4725.59 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

8. VILLAGE MAINTENANCE 
8.1 Village Sign Replacement 
This had been discussed under Item 4.3. Cllr Hallett agreed to revise the headed paper currently 
used by the Clerk for correspondence. 
8.2 The Causeway Lay-By 
The Chairman agreed to speak with County Cllr Dent to see if there was another way to progress 
this. 
8.3 Request for Dog Waste Bins –The Causeway 
There was no further update on the request for a dog waste bin at the junction of the A1198 and 
Ashwell Stret. 
8.4 North End Bus Shelter –Broken Window 
The Clerk had been advised that the window needed to be replaced. It was confirmed that the bus 
shelter belonged to the Parish Council. The Clerk to arrange. 
8.5 North End Bollards 
Cllr Sams advised that the bollards had still not been installed despite the work being flagged as 
urgent. He would urge with County Highways. 
 

 
 
-Cllr 
Hallett 
 
-Cllr 
Webb 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
 
-Cllr 
Sams 

9. REVIEW OF ASSET REGISTER 
9.1 Chapel valuation 
Cllr Catherall had advised the Clerk that the Estate Agent Cheffins had provided a quote for 
selling the Chapels which would not be suitable as an insurance valuation. Cllr Hallett advised 
that the RIBA website had a rebuilding calculator based on the square metre. He suggested that as 
a minimum that should be looked at with the quote adjusted to take into account the specialist 
materials needed. Clerk to investigate. 
9.2 Security Marking of Parish Council Assets 
The Chairman advised that once the valuation was known and the sign was in position he would 
complete the Asset Register and then investigate the best way of marking the assets. 
 

 
 
 
 
-Clerk 

10. COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT 
ATTENTION OF THE CLERK 
10.1 District Cllr Update 
The District Cllrs advised that South Cambridgeshire District Council had agreed to increase their 
council tax by £5 for 2016/17 which would still keep the district in the lowest quarter of the 
country. 
Discussion was also taking place on the joining of Cambridgeshire, Suffolk and Norfolk as a 
devolved authority.  
The District Councillors were to receive an update on the progress of the Local Plan at a briefing 
on the 4th March 2016. They hoped to report back with positive information at the next meeting. 
10.2 MHI Bid 2016/17 
Cllr Spenceley had been made aware that the Parish Council’s bid for a speed reduction had been 
ranked 23 out of 47 which was not high enough for the County Council contribution. The officers 
were now going through the process of organising the work. Cllr Spenceley added that there was 
the opportunity for the work to be wholly funded by the Parish Council.  
10.3 Police Panel Meeting 
Cllr Hallett and Cllr Spenceley had attended the last meeting where the focus was particularly on 
burglary. They had raised the issue of speed reduction requests not being supported due to lack of 
enforcement. The police in attendance at the meeting did not agree with this reason. At the 
meeting the Police Commissioners Secretary reported on a new scheme whereby a Special 
Constable could be allocated to its own village. There was currently a pilot scheme running in 
Bedfordshire and Cambridgeshire police were waiting to see the results. 
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11. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
Tuesday 5th April  2016     

 

 
 

The Chairman closed the Meeting at 9.45pm  
 
 
 

------------------------------------------       ------------------- 
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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council 
FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 5th April  2016 at 
The Limes, High Street 8.12pm 

PRESENT:  Cllr Webb (Chairman), Cllr Hallett, Cllr McInulty, Cllr Douglass,  Cllr Freeman, Cllr Spenceley, 
Cllr Oakley, Cllr Sams, Cllr Robinson, Cllr Woodhouse 

District Cllr McCraith 

Members of Public: 0 
 

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
Cllr Sappol, Cllr Hull, Cllr Geraghty, Cllr Catherall, District Cllr Cathcart 
 

 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA 
There were no declarations made. 
 

 

3. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
3.1 1st March 2016 
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 1st March 2016  (copies previously distributed), were 
taken as read, agreed a true record and signed by the Chairman. 
 

 

4. MATTERS ARISING 
4.1 The Limes Clock 
The Chairman reported that Malissa Ginn was aware of the request for permission to look in the 
locked room. Cllr Robinson added that she had his telephone contact number and would contact 
him when in the village. 
4.2 Purchase of a Defibrillator 
Cllr Robinson agreed to get the advice of the pharmacist on the best model to purchase. There 
was an action for the District Councillors to speak to the Planners about permission for change of 
use which Cllr McCraith agreed to do. 
4.3 Update on Village Sign/Celebration 30th  April 2016  
The Clerk confirmed that The Limes had been booked. Cllr Hull had advised that he would make 
a cover for the unveiling ceremony. He also advised that the village band was prepared to play. 
Councillors discussed the running order of the ceremony. A brochure explaining the artwork on 
the sign had been compiled by the Chairman and Cllr Hallett. Cllr Hirtzel and Sams had also 
contributed. Cllr Hallett agreed to circulate to Councillors prior to printing. 
4.4 Connections Bus Update on request for a month’s extension 
The Connections Bus Project Manager, Alan Webb, had agreed to a further months attendance. 
Cllr Robinson reminded Councillors that the extension had been agreed following the 
representations made at the Parish Council meeting. The youngsters had been told that they 
needed to get the attendance levels up to at least 16 per session. Cllr Spenceley reported that he 
had spoken to Mr Webb who confirmed that he had not previously had any problems with parking 
the bus in South End. Cllr Hallett stated that the problems were not on the bus but with the older 
youngsters on the recreation ground. After further discussion it was agreed that the Clerk contact 
the Village College and advise of the extension so that they could notify their students. 
4.5 WI Centenary Tree 
Cllr Hallett confirmed that the WI had purchased the tree and were arranging the installation. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
McCraith 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Hallett 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 

5. CORRESPONDENCE 
5.1 Resignation of Village Voice Editor 
 Cllr Sappol had tendered his resignation after 4 ½ years as Editor. Cllr Robinson advised that a 
replacement had been found and she would be working with Cllr Sappol on the next issue. It was 
reiterated that the intention was to run the publication separately from the Parish Council. The 
reason this had not yet happened was because it had been difficult to open a bank account. This 
was being investigated. 
Councillors agreed that a letter of thanks be sent to Cllr Sappol for his contribution to the 
newsletter over his time as Editor. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
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6. OPEN FORUM 
There were no members of the public in attendance. 

 

7. FINANCE 
7.1 Payment of Accounts 
The invoices were then checked by Cllr Hallett. Agreed. PROPOSED Cllr Freeman SECONDED 
Cllr Robinson 
THE POST OFFICE 
SCDC Refuse collection Cemetery 2016/17                   £ 192.00 
TV LICENCING 
TV Licence for the Pavilion (to be re-imbursed by the Football Club)   £145.50 
SIGNS OF THE TIMES 
Village sign (inc. £980.60VAT)                  £5883.60 
MELDRETH PARISH COUNCIL 
Transparency training September 2015       £  24.16 
MRS L BOND 
Reimbursement for trees and guards      £  43.49 
TOTAL                     £6288.75 
7.2 Village Sign –To authorise expenditure for explanatory leaflet 
The Chairman advised that 500 copies would be made available at a cost of up to £175.00. It was 
agreed that the printing of the brochure be arranged. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Webb 
 

8. VILLAGE MAINTENANCE 
8.1 The Causeway Lay-By 
The Clerk to forward details of the process, as advised by the Highway Officer, to the Chairman 
for him to progress with County Cllr Dent. 
8.2 Request for Dog Waste Bins –A1198 
There was no further update on the request for a dog waste bin at the junction of the A1198 and 
Ashwell Stret. 
8.3 North End Bus Shelter –Broken Window 
The Clerk suggested that the Handyman would be the best person to arrange the repair. She 
advised that there were now a number of outstanding jobs including signage at the recreation 
grounds. Cllr McInulty agreed to make sure that there was no broken glass around the shelter. 
8.4 Traffic Surveys 
The opportunity to be included with the surveys being carried out on the A10 corridor had passed 
but there was still the chance for the Parish Council to initiate their own surveys but Councillors 
needed to be clear on where and why. After further discussion it was agreed that the Clerk would 
send out a reminder to Councillors before the next meeting asking them to list the most important 
location for a survey and why. The responses would be collated for discussion at the next 
meeting. 
 

 
-Clerk & 
Cllr 
Webb 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
McInulty 
 
 
 
-Clerk & 
Cllrs 

9. REVIEW OF ASSET REGISTER 
9.1 Chapel valuation 
The Clerk reported that investigations had been made regarding a valuation through the RIBA 
website. She advised that the tool was developed exclusively for RIBA members and the access to 
the building cost calculator for a single user was £386. This calculator only provided residential 
reinstatement costs of houses and flats for insurance purposes and did not cover listed or unusual 
properties such as the Cemetery Chapels.  Other on-line website had been investigated without 
success as the valuation of a listed building was outside the scope of calculators. 
In response to a question, Cllr Hallett advised that the valuation provided Cheffins was a 
valuation for sale and not a rebuilding cost. 
9.2 Security Marking of Parish Council Assets 
The Chairman advised that once the valuation was known and the sign was in position he would 
complete the Asset Register and then investigate the best way of marking the assets. 
 

 

10. ANNUAL PARISH MEETING TUESDAY 26TH APRIL 2016  
The Clerk advised that Barbara Isherwood, the Village College Premises Manager, had only just 
confirmed that the Parish Council could use the main hall for the meeting. The Clerk would now 
arrange to send out the invitations. It was agreed that the Village College would be asked to 
provide refreshments as in previous years. Cllr Hallett had updated the Parish Council headed 
paper, which displayed a copy of the new village sign, and it was agreed that this new layout be 

 
 
-Clerk & 
Cllr 
Webb 
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used for letters in future. The Chairman asked the Clerk for a list of clubs she was inviting to the 
meeting and he would see if there were any additions. 
 

11. COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT 
ATTENTION OF THE CLERK 
11.1 Facilities for Youngsters 
Cllr Spenceley advised that there were approximately 900 children in the village and it would be 
helpful for the Parish Council to have an idea of what the needs of this part of the community 
were. Councillors agreed that the best way to find this out was to carry out a survey and then see 
if the requirements were within the remit of the Parish Council. This would be an agenda item for 
discussion at the next meeting. 
11.2 Wellhead Tent 
It was advised that a tent had appeared but it was not useable. It was agreed that the tent could be 
classed as litter and removed. 
11.3 Flowers on The Causeway 
Cllr McCraith stated that the daffodils on The Causeway looked very good and were a credit to 
the village. It was noted that the bulbs had been planted by the village conservation group. 
11.4 Elbourn Way Play Equipment 
Cllr Robinson reported that there had been glass left on the slide and there was also a lot of litter. 
The Clerk had also advised Councillors of a missing tile at the bottom of the slide.  It was 
acknowledged that this was the worst play area for vandalism in the village and was a perennial 
problem. 
11.5 Recycling Facilities 
Cllr Douglass advised that there was now only a clothing bank left at the site outside the Primary 
School. The other recycling bins had been removed. 
 

 
 
 
 
 

12. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
Tuesday 3rd May   2016     

 

 
 

The Chairman closed the Meeting at 9.30pm  
 
 
 

------------------------------------------       ------------------- 
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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council 
FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 3rd May 2016 at 
The Limes, High Street 8.00pm 

PRESENT:  Cllr Robinson (Chairman), Cllr Hallett, Cllr McInulty, Cllr Douglass,  Cllr Spenceley, Cllr 
Oakley, Cllr Sams, Cllr Hull, Cllr Woodhouse, Cllr Hirtzel 

District Cllr McCraith, District Cllr Cathcart 

Members of Public: 3 
Cllr Robinson chaired the meeting as Cllr Webb, the Chairman of the Finance and General Purposes 
Committee, had resigned from the Parish Council. 
 

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
Cllr Sappol, Cllr Freeman, Cllr Geraghty, Cllr Catherall, County Cllr Dent 
 

 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA 
There were no declarations made. 
 

 

3. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
3.1 5th April  2016 
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 5th April 2016  (copies previously distributed), were 
taken as read, agreed a true record and signed by the Chairman. 
 

 

4. MATTERS ARISING 
4.1 The Limes Clock 
The Chairman confirmed that he had found a switch in the locked room which was as he 
expected. Now he had access he would investigate the workings further when he had the time.  
4.2 Purchase of a Defibrillator 
Cllr Douglass reported that she had been in discussion with the North Hertfordshire Co-ordinator 
for the East Of England Ambulance Service who advised that their allocation of defibrillators had 
been given out but was going to investigate whether there was anything for the Parish Council. 
Cllr Douglass had also spoken to a First Responder who would be able to provide training. The 
Chairman confirmed that he had spoken to the village pharmacist who thought that a defibrillator 
in the village was a good idea but did not know anything about them. Cllr Hallett stated that it 
would be a good location in the High Street telephone box as it was close to the Pharmacy. Cllr 
McCraith confirmed that planning consent would not be needed as the telephone box was not a 
listed kiosk.  
4.3 Report on Village Sign/Celebration 30th  April 2016  
The Chairman reported that the event went very well with a good turnout of parishioners. A lot of 
people were impressed with the booklet explaining the village sign.  Cllr Oakley thanked the 
Clerk and Cllr Douglass for organising the refreshments.  Cllr Hallett reminded Councillors of the 
discussion about a duplicate sign for Kneesworth. This cost of this could be included in the 
budget for 2017/18 but in the meantime the process could be started to get the permissions 
needed. It was agreed that this would be an agenda item for the next meeting. 
4.4 Connections Bus Update on request for a month’s extension 
The Chairman advised that he had been made aware that the attendance had increased and this 
was confirmed by the latest report from the Connections Bus team. Cllr Douglass stated that she 
would like to see the service continue until the end of the Summer term as the lighter evenings 
would make it safer for the youngsters to attend. Cllr Spenceley reminded Councillors that they 
had set a target of an attendance of 16 which was not reached. He added that he had made 
enquiries, and visited locations, around the County and gave statistics and reported on the 
discussions. He was concerned over the intention to spend so much money on a few youngsters.  
This was reiterated by Cllr Hallett who suggested spending money on play equipment which 
would provide a lot more for them. The Chairman referred to the lack of a youth club in the 
village adding that once the Pavilion was up to standard, and a youth club/facility investigated 
which could be held there, the bus was the only option. Play equipment was for children too 
young for the bus which catered for a different age group.  The Chairman added that over the 
years the Parish Council had put aside funding for youth facilities which had not been spent.  
After further discussion it was proposed by Cllr Douglass, seconded by Cllr Oakley, to keep the 

 
 
-Cllr 
Robinson  
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services of the Connections Bus, monitoring until the end of the school year, and look into the use 
of the Pavilion once refurbishment had been completed. The majority of Councillors in 
agreement. Clerk to advise the Connections Bus Project Manager Alan Webb. 
4.5 Wellhead  Tent 
Cllr Spenceley confirmed that he had removed the tent as discussed at the last meeting. 
 

 
-Clerk  

5. CORRESPONDENCE 
5.1 North End - work on County owned tree. Update on payment for the work from County 
Highways 
The Clerk referred to the tree work carried out on a tree in North End by the Parish Council 
contractors which was not included in the specification as it was a County Highway tree. The 
Clerk had forwarded details of the mistake to the Highway Officer who had offered to pay the 
contractors 50% towards the costs £455.00. She had asked that this be paid through the Parish 
Council and they would be reimbursed. After discussion it was agreed that the contractor would 
be asked to accept the £455 in full settlement and the Clerk would invoice the County Council for 
the £455.00 as suggested. Once received she would pass on the payment to the contractor. 
5.2 Kneesworth Telephone Kiosk –SCDC Draft Decision to remove 
The draft decision was being advertised. Kneesworth residents had stated that they would like the 
kiosk removed as the location was known to be near an accident black spot. There had been no 
usage of the equipment during the past 12 months. Cllr Cathcart expressed concern over the 
removal of, what was believed to be, the last telephone kiosk in the parish.  
5.3 Community Policing Event 22nd November 2016 
The PCSO  James Lynch, had advised the Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator Kirsty  Carter, that 
he hoped to hold an event in the village which would last a few hours. He had forwarded a 
breakdown of the plans. He asked for support and confirmation that the Parish Council would pay 
for the venue. A discussion took place on the timetable. It was then agreed by eight votes to two 
to fund the venue costs. Clerk to advise PCSO Lynch and Ms Carter. 
5.4 CCC Highway Officer – Update on High  Street road repairs 
The County Highway Officer had advised that contractors had attempted to carry out some repairs 
on the High Street but as they were short notice, and no parking cones placed had been moved, 
these were unsuccessful. She had since been trying to combine these works with the surface 
dressing of The Causeway and was going to organise the works separately under a road closure 
which would take several weeks to process. She would be in touch once a date, probably on a 
Sunday, was known. 
5.5 Bird Scarers 
A resident of Mill Lane had expressed concern over the early start of the scarers from around 
5.45am and fears that they would get even earlier with the longer days. Cllr Sams confirmed that 
he had heard them too but believed that the early morning noise had now stopped. 
 5.6 Tree by Brook Road 
Concerns had been raised by a resident over a tree growing on the grass verge by the stream on 
Brook Road. Over the years it had not been maintained and was now growing through the 
overhead cables. Cllr Hallett agreed to look and see whether the tree was on County Council land. 
Cllr McInulty advised that there was a similar problem with a tree on North End by the Church 
which Cllr Hallett would also investigate. 
5.7 Workplace Pensions CAPALC Workshop 
An event repeated over two evenings had been arranged for Councillors on either the 25th May or 
the 26th May. The Clerk urged a representative from the Parish Council to attend adding that this 
was the responsibility of Councillors, and not the Clerk, to oversee the process. 
5.8 Purchase of Speedwatch Equipment 
The Clerk had been advised that Whaddon and Meldreth Parish Councils had decided to purchase 
a speedwatch kit and were looking for a third partner. They had suggested Bassingbourn-cum-
Kneesworth who had been working with their villages since the first days of Speedwatch.  The 
Clerk advised that she had replied that as far as she was aware there was not an active Community 
Speedwatch team currently operating in the village. Cllr Spenceley confirmed this stating that 
there were not enough volunteers. This would be an agenda item for discussion at the Parish 
Council meeting on the 17th May 2016. 
5.9 Park Close Petition for Play Equipment 
A petition had been received from residents of Park View and Park Close asking for the land at 
the back of Park Close to be reinstated as a play park for children. This was a District Council 
area which was still designated as a play area. Cllr Cathcart advised that it was suggested that this 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Hallett 
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area should be a car park. He added that the needs of residents needed to be looked at. Cllr 
McInulty reported that he had looked at the site and it would be possible to get around four pieces 
of play equipment on there plus a goal post. He had also looked at the parking spaces and 
confirmed that there was adequate parking. The Chairman advised that this would be an agenda 
item for discussion at the next meeting. In the meantime he asked Cllr Cathcart to speak with the 
Housing Officers to see if they would be willing to provide play equipment on the site again. 
5.10 Replacement of Cllr Webb 
The Clerk was asked to progress the replacement of Cllr Webb as soon as possible to maintain a 
full complement of Councillors.  
 

 
 
-Cllr 
Cathcart 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 

6. OPEN FORUM 
6.1 Support for Youth  
Councillors were advised that over the years children had raised money for their youth facilities 
which was then taken away. There were too many rules and regulations. It was suggested that if 
the Pavilion could be used as somewhere to go that would be a great idea. 
 

 

7. FINANCE 
7.1 Payment of Accounts 
The invoices were then checked by Cllr Hallett. Agreed. PROPOSED Cllr Douglass SECONDED 
Cllr McInulty 
E-ON 
Pavilion electricity (inc. £2.29VAT)        £48.15 
BUCHANS LANDSCAPES 
Grounds mtce March 2016  (inc. 299.72VAT)   £1798.31 
Extra grasscutting/strimming 2015/16 season(inc.160.87VAT)  £  965.20            £2763.51 
HALES PRINTERS 
Newsletters                     £ 829.00 
THE POST OFFICE 
Hire of The Limes for meetings Jan-Dec 2015                 £ 190.00 
PLAYSAFETY LTD 
RoSPA Inspection 2016 (inc. £40.60VAT)                  £ 243.60 
CAMBRIDGE WATER 
Water rate October 2015 –April 2016  
Cemetery    £14.46 
Recreation Ground   £63.16      £ 77.62 
THE WAR MEMORIALS TRUST 
Renewal of membership 2016/17         £ 20.00 
MRS S WALMESLEY 
Clerks salary 1/4/16 –30/4/16 & expenses March +April 2016     £800.15 
MR M HALLETT 
Reimburse for Village Sign brochures                    £175.00 
BASSINGBOURN BOOK CAFE 
Annual donation 2016/17                    £1250.00 
TOTAL                     £6397.03 
7.2 Approval of Book Cafe Annual Donation 2016/17 
It was advised that the Parish Council agreed a donation of £1250.00 in 2015/16.  The request for 
an increase had been due to the Book Cafe having to pay to use The Limes for their sessions.  It 
was agreed that £1250.00 be a donation again for the current year. It was also agreed that this 
amount be added to the invoices for payment above. 
 

 

8. VILLAGE MAINTENANCE 
8.1 The Causeway Lay-By 
This was an action point for Cllr Webb. Due to his resignation the follow up with County Cllr 
Dent would be pursued. 
8.2 Request for Dog Waste Bins –A1198 
There was no further update on the request for a dog waste bin at the junction of the A1198 and 
Ashwell Stret. In hand with the Clerk to follow up. 
8.3 North End Bus Shelter –Broken Windows 
The Clerk confirmed that she had instructed the village handyman to repair the broken windows.  
8.4  Suggestions for Road Survey Sites 

 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
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As discussed at the last meeting the Clerk had asked for suggestions prior to the meeting. She had 
received a response from Cllr McInulty and Cllr Hallett. The roads suggested were North End and 
Fen Road, the volume and speed on The Causeway between Orchard Close and Tower Close and 
the volume and speed on Chestnut Lane away from the roundabouts at the A1198.  
A discussion took place on the Chestnut Lane recommendation where there was currently a 
60mph speed limit in place. Cllr Spenceley stated that County Highways had accepted a 40mph 
limit if funded by the Parish Council with possibly a 30mph limit. Cllr Hallett reminded 
Councillors that another minor project was to build out on Chestnut Lane and information on a 
traffic survey would be useful to justify this work.  It was agreed that the next step was to get 
some costings  on the individual traffic surveys, for  further discussion, which Cllr Spenceley 
agreed to investigate. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Spenceley 
 

9. FACILITIES IN BASSINGBOURN-CUM-KNEESWORTH FOR YOUNG PEOPLE 
There had been a discussion as part of Item 4.4. Cllr Spenceley suggested that the Village College 
be contacted to get a picture of what they think was required. It was advised that Simon Saggers, 
a Village College Governor, would be the best point of contact. He should be in attendance at the 
AGM on the 17th May 2016 and so would be asked to investigate then. Cllr Cathcart offered to 
contact the District Council Community Officer, Clare Gibbons, to see if she could advise what 
other villages were doing. Cllr McInulty referred to a tree on the recreation ground which 
currently had seating around it. The tree had been identified as being of limited life and therefore 
Cllr McInulty suggested once it was felled a bandstand type structure be put in its place. He felt 
this would be an attraction for youngsters to gather and agreed to find out more information. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Cathcart 
& Cllr 
McInulty 

10. REVIEW OF ASSET REGISTER 
10.1 Chapel valuation 
There was no further update. 
10.2 Security Marking of Parish Council Assets 
There was no further update. 
As Cllr Webb was compiling an update of the Asset Register, and had now resigned from the 
Parish Council, he would be asked to forward the information to Councillors to progress. 
 

 

11. COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT 
ATTENTION OF THE CLERK 
There were no issues raised. 
 

 
 
 
 
 

12. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
Tuesday 7th June  2016     

 

 
 

The Chairman closed the Meeting at 9.10pm  
 
 
 

------------------------------------------       ------------------- 



 895

Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council 
FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 7th June 2016 at 
The Limes, High Street 8.05pm 

PRESENT:  Cllr Sams (Chairman), Cllr Hallett, Cllr McInulty, Cllr Douglass,  Cllr Hull, Cllr Woodhouse, Cllr 
Hirtzel, Cllr Freeman, Cllr Robinson 

District Cllr McCraith, District Cllr Cathcart 

Members of Public: 3 
 

1. ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN 
The Parish Council Chairman, Cllr Robinson, opened the meeting and asked for nominations for 
Chairman. Cllr Hallett proposed Cllr Sams, which was seconded by Cllr Freeman. There were no 
other nominations. Cllr Sams accepted the position. 
 

 

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
Cllr Sappol, Cllr Oakley, Cllr Geraghty, Cllr Catherall, Cllr Spenceley, County Cllr Dent 
 

 

3. DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA 
There were no declarations made. 
 

 

4. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
4.1 3rd May  2016 
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 3rd May 2016  (copies previously distributed), were 
taken as read, agreed a true record and signed by the Chairman. 
 

 

5. MATTERS ARISING 
5.1 The Limes Clock 
Cllr Robinson had been in contact with a representative from Smiths Clocks, based in Derby, who 
agreed to call off and look at the clock when in the area.  
5.2 Purchase of a Defibrillator 
It was agreed that the Parish Council should go ahead with the purchase rather than wait for a 
donation. Cllr Hallett suggested that it would be a good idea to get a recommendation on the 
make/type. Cllr Robinson would seek advice from the village Pharmacist. 
5.3 Connections Bus Update on request for a month’s extension 
The Leader, Alan Webb, had asked if the bus could be moved to South End for the remainder of 
the Summer term. He also asked whether the Parish Council wanted the bus to return in the new 
school year. Cllr Douglass stated that she had visited the bus when it was last in the village and 
children were trying to play in the primary school car park which was not safe. She had spoken to 
Mr Webb who wanted to make a presentation to the Year 6 children but was hesitant if the bus 
would not be returning after the Summer.  He also suggested that if the bus was moved to South 
End it would attract more children.  
A discussion took place on the suggestions. The Chairman stated that having the bus back in 
September could be a good way for new children at the Village College to make friends. Teachers 
also thought that it was a positive move. Cllr Hallett reminded Councillors of the cost which was 
not all in the budget. The Chairman reminded the meeting that the bus was just a stop gap until 
the Pavilion was ready to accommodate the youngsters. It was hoped this would happen by the 
end of December 2016. Cllr Robinson suggested trying to get the youngsters and parents involved 
with fund raising towards the cost. After further discussion it was proposed by Cllr Douglass, 
seconded by Cllr Freeman, to advice Mr Webb that he could move the bus to South End from the 
next visit and that the Parish Council would keep the service until the end of the 2016.  This was 
agreed by all Councillors. Cllr Hallett then proposed that the £300 donation from the Barracks, 
which had been earmarked for a youth project over the past years, be put towards the cost of the 
bus. This was agreed by all Councillors. 
5.3.1 Facilities in Bassingbourn for young people 
Cllr Robinson advised that he had been contacted by a resident concerned that the Rouses was not 
being used by youngsters. Cllr Freeman, the Chairman of the Recreation Ground Committee, 
confirmed that the Recreation Ground committee were addressing the use of the area. There were 
proposals for five a side goal posts and also the possibility of a basketball hoop. Cllr Robinson 

 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Robinson 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
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suggested that it would good if the Parish Council could come up with something completely 
different. Cllr Freeman advised that he had a proposal for an exercise park, to suit any age, which 
would be discussed at the next committee meeting on the 22nd June. 
5.4 CCC Highway Officer –Update on High Street Repairs 
Details of the proposed closure of the High Street at the end of June 2016 had been circulated to 
Councillors. Work had been brought forward to the previous weekend. The Highway Officer, 
Sharon Maloney, advised that she had organised a jetting crew for the end of June and wanted to 
have the surface water system along the High Street jetted/cleaned as part of the commitment to 
the maintenance of the drainage system. She asked if the Parish Council would like her to 
continue with this plan. 
Councillors agreed that the jetting should be carried out as there would be chippings from the 
latest surface dressing which could cause blockages. Cllr Hallett agreed to respond to Ms 
Maloney and also advised her that there was another drain on The Causeway needing attention. 
5.5 Update on Request to reinstate Park Close Play Area 
As discussed at a previous meeting Cllr Cathcart was to advise the Clerk who she should contact 
at the District Council offices regarding the petition from residents. He was asked for an update. 
Cllr Cathcart stated that the District Council officer had made him aware that he was keen on the 
site being used for self build. It was still a designated play area and so the designation would need 
to be changed. After discussion it was agreed that, to progress the residents petition, the Clerk 
would forward a copy to South Cambs officer Geoff Clarke advising him of the support to 
reinstate play equipment. 
5.6 Co-option of Councillor Update 
The Clerk advised that the District Council Returning Officer had given the go-ahead for co-
option. This was being advertised with the co-option of Councillor being an agenda item at the 
July meeting. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Hallett 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Clerk 

6. AGREEMENT OF TERMS OF REFERENCE 
A copy had been circulated to Councillors. It was agreed that the Terms of Reference be adopted 
with the following amendment to Expenditure – 

 Authorisation of routine expenditure not exceeding £3500 per business item 
 Authorisation of exceptional expenditure by other committees not exceeding £3500 per 

business item 
The other wording to remain. 
 

 

7. CORRESPONDENCE 
Correspondence received was discussed under agenda items. 
 

 

8. OPEN FORUM 
There were no issues raised. 
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9. FINANCE 
9.1 Payment of Accounts 
The invoices were then checked by Cllr Hallett. Agreed. PROPOSED Cllr Douglass SECONDED 
Cllr McInulty 
BUCHANS LANDSCAPES 
Grounds mtce April 2016  (inc. 299.72VAT)    £1798.31 
Payment of 50% for work to CCC trees in North End  (inc £91.00VAT) £  546.00           £2344.31 
HALES PRINTERS 
Newsletters                     £ 789.00 
PLAYDALE PLAYGROUNDS LTD 
Final payment for South End play equipment (inc. £956.20VAT)              £5737.20 
ACACIA TREE SURGERY 
Churchyard tree work (inc. £82.00VAT)                  £ 492.00 
THE MORDENS AND LITLINGTON MOBILE WARDEN SCHEME 
Donation (agreed at AGM 17/5/16)       £250.00 
MRS S WALMESLEY 
Clerks salary & expenses 1/5/16 –30/5/16       £756.69 
LGS SERVICES 
Internal Audit 2015/16 (inc. £35.00VAT)                  £ 210.00 
TOTAL                   £10579.20 
9.2 Internal Audit Report 2015/16 
The Clerk had circulated the report to Councillors. The Following issues were raised for attention. 

 Book Cafe Donation –The Parish Council were asked to ensure that an appropriate 
power did not exist before using Section 137. The Clerk and Cllr Hallett had both 
investigated and as far as were aware there was neither a duty nor power in relation to 
providing libraries. 

 Type of Declaration Unclear –In future Councillors would declare whether they had a 
pecuniary or non pecuniary interest and this would be recorded in the minutes. 

 Advertising in the Village Voice – As in previous years the Parish Council had received 
over £5,000 income from advertisements (expenditure on printing the publication at 
£7,021).  The Internal Auditor had pointed out that there would be a VAT implication as 
the £5,000 income would attract £1,000 VAT. The independent committee and editor 
overseeing the publication were trying to arrange for a separate bank account but due to 
their expenditure exceeding their income were finding this difficult.  The Clerk would 
need to provide an explanation to the External Auditor. Until the bank account situation 
was resolved the committee could be asked to keep the income from advertisements 
below £5,000. 

 Poor Quality of Printing – The Clerk reported that although not highlighted on the 
report the printing quality had been brought to her attention. She reminded Councillors 
that they owned the laser jet printer which needed a replacement drum. It was noted that 
it would be better value to purchase a replacement printer and agreed that the Clerk 
proceed with the purchase up to a maximum cost of £200.  

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 

10. VILLAGE MAINTENANCE 
10.1 The Causeway Lay-By 
There was an action for a Councillor to discuss whether there was a short cut to progressing the 
installation of a made-up lay-by through County Cllr Dent. It was suggested that as Cllr 
Spenceley had successfully convinced Cambridgeshire County Council to address the speed 
reduction request on Chestnut Lane he might consider investigating this project. 
10.2 Request for Dog Waste Bins –A1198 
The Clerk advised that South Cambridgeshire District Council had agreed to install a dog waste 
bin at the junction of the A1198 and Ashwell Stret. 
10.3 North End Bus Shelter –Broken Windows 
The Clerk confirmed that she had instructed the village handyman to repair the broken windows. 
She would follow up with him.  
10.4  Suggestions for Road Survey Sites 
Cllr Spenceley had an action to follow up costings for individual road surveys. Cllr Hallett 
reported that the Chestnut Lane/The Causeway MHI bid for 2016/17 had now been approved by 
Cambridgeshire County Council there would be no need for a survey in these locations. The 
Chairman queried the type of information the surveys produced. The Clerk agreed to forward the 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
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survey report for Bassingbourn Road, commissioned by Litlington Parish Council, to Councillors 
so that they could see the results. 
The Clerk was asked to minute Councillor’s thanks to Cllr Spenceley for bringing the speed 
reduction project to fruition. 
10.5 The Limes Notice Board –repair/replace 
Cllr Hallett advised that the board was gradually deteriorating. Cllr Robinson agreed to include an 
item in his next Village Voice report to see if anyone in the village was interested in sponsoring a 
notice board. 
 

 
-Clerk 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Robinson 
 

11. REVIEW OF ASSET REGISTER 
10.1 Chapel valuation 
There was no further update. 
10.2 Security Marking of Parish Council Assets 
There was no further update. 
Cllr Hallett advised that the previous F&GP committee Chairman was updating the Asset 
Register and was aware that there was still work to be done. He had asked him for the updates to 
come back to the Parish Council.  
 

 

12. COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT 
ATTENTION OF THE CLERK 
12.1 Park Close Bridge 
Cllr Hull reminded the District Councillors that the bridge was dangerous and needed a handrail. 
Cllr Cathcart agreed to chase the action up with South Cambridgeshire District Council.  
12.2 Internal Lights at The Limes 
It was noted that six of the bulbs in the main hall lights were out. 
12.3 Bassingbourn Fun Weekend 
Cllr Douglass reported that the event had again been a success with a fantastic fun day on the 
Sunday. She suggested that in 2017 the Parish Council should play a more active role. Cllr Hallett 
stated that it was a good event to support if the money donated went to something specific. Cllr 
Robinson suggested that the Parish Council think about a ‘you raise/we match’ policy for the next 
budget. Cllr McCraith added that this was very much the way that the District and County 
Councils worked.  
A discussion then took place on whether there was to be a firework event in November 2016. It 
was advised that in 2015 the event was organised by the Primary School with the Parish Council 
funding the fireworks. Cllr Robinson agreed to find out the intention of the Primary School for 
2016. 
12.4 Devolution 
Cllr Cathcart reported that the District Council were planning to come to a preliminary decision in 
June to set the process in motion for a consultation on Devolution. There were some fundamental 
concerns. 
12.5 Community Chest Funding 
Cllr McCraith advised that further funding had been allocated to the Community Chest and 
suggested applications be made as soon as possible for Parish Council projects. 
 

 
 
 
-Cllr 
Cathcart 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Robinson 
 
 
 
 
 
 

13. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
Tuesday 5th July   2016     

 

 
 

The Chairman closed the Meeting at 9.10pm  
 
 
 

------------------------------------------       ------------------- 
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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council 
FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 5th July 2016 at 
The Limes, High Street 8.45pm 

PRESENT:  Cllr Sams (Chairman), Cllr Hallett, Cllr McInulty, Cllr Douglass,  Cllr Woodhouse, Cllr 
Robinson. Cllr Sappol, Cllr Oakley, Cllr Geraghty 

District Cllr McCraith, District Cllr Cathcart 

Members of Public: 10 
 

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
Cllr Catherall, Cllr Hull, Cllr Spenceley, Cllr Freeman, Cllr Hirtzel and County Cllr Dent 
 

 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA 
There were no declarations made. 
 

 

3. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
3.1 7th June  2016 
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 7th June 2016  (copies previously distributed), were taken 
as read, agreed a true record and signed by the Chairman. 
 

 

4. MATTERS ARISING 
4.1 The Limes Clock 
Cllr Robinson advised that he had heard nothing further from the clockmaker in Derby. He had 
tried to make contact several times. He suggested that the Parish Council could resolve this if they 
were willing to pay £500 -£600 for a new clock mechanism. It was noted that the clock did not 
belong to the Parish Council –it was in the ownership of South Cambridgeshire District Council. 
It was agreed that the expenditure for a clock mechanism would be an agenda item for discussion 
at the next Parish Council meeting.  
4.2 Purchase of a Defibrillator 
Cllr Robinson urged a decision stating that the Parish Council needed to move forward and agree 
to purchase a defibrillator. The Chairman advised that he had been investigating the costs on the 
British Heart Foundation website and these would be around £400 -£700. It was agreed that a 
recommendation would be put forward for discussion at the Parish Council meeting. 
4.3 Connections Bus Update on request for a month’s extension 
The Clerk confirmed that she had advised the Youth Bus Manager, Alan Webb, that the Parish 
Council would fund the bus until December 2016 as discussed at the last meeting.  
4.3.1 Facilities in Bassingbourn for young people 
Cllr Douglass reported that an outdoor gym had been discussed at the recent Recreation Ground 
committee meeting. Cllr Freeman was to obtain a costing for the gym and also another piece of 
equipment to replace a rusted structure in the South End play area. Cllr Douglass added that it had 
been suggested that local businesses could be asked to sponsor the equipment and she was 
following up with the organisers of the Bassingbourn Bash. Cllr Robinson was aware that the 
organisers of the Bash had some invoices that they were going to ask the Parish Council to 
contribute to. He suggested that the payments could be redirected towards the equipment. Cllr 
McInulty reminded Councillors that the Rouses was rented and the Parish Council could be asked 
to vacate at any time. It was agreed that Cllr Douglass would liaise with Cllr Freeman and the 
expenditure for equipment would be an item for the Parish Council meeting once the best price 
had been negotiated. The budget for 2016/17 would also need to be adjusted to take into account 
the additional expenditure. 
4.5 Update on Request to reinstate Park Close Play Area 
The Clerk reported that a response had been received from Geoff Clark, the South 
Cambridgeshire District Council Neighbourhood Services Manager, who asked if the Parish 
Council were seeking permission to install equipment on the space or whether the District 
Council were being asked to pay. Councillors agreed that the main point at this stage was for the 
District Council to confirm that the area would be retained as a play area and then progress the 
installation of equipment with them. Clerk to let Mr Clark know. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Douglass 
& Cllr 
Freeman 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
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5. CORRESPONDENCE 
5.1 CAPALC Catch Up Day 
Details had been circulated to Councillors for the Catch up day which was to be held in 
Bluntinsham on the 15th July. The Clerk confirmed that she would attend and that she was aware 
Cllr Spenceley was also interested in attending. 
 

 

6. OPEN FORUM 
6.1 Defibrillator  
A member of the public stated that someone had collapsed and died outside the shop in the High 
Street a number of years ago. If a defibrillator had been available then it may have changed the 
outcome. 
 

 

7. FINANCE 
7.1 Payment of Accounts 
The invoices were then checked by Cllr Hallett. Agreed. PROPOSED Cllr Robinson 
SECONDED Cllr Geraghty 
BUCHANS LANDSCAPES 
Grounds mtce May  2016  (inc. 299.72VAT)                 £1798.31 
ST IVES TOWN COUNCIL 
Planning Training                     £   12.00 
MRS S WALMESLEY 
Clerks salary 1/6/16 –30/6/16                     £884.29 
HMRC  
PAYE 1/4/16-30/6/16 Employer £31.32 Employee £28.68    £  60.00 
TOTAL                     £2754.60 
7.2 Purchase of Laser Printer 
Cllr Hallett proposed that the Clerk purchase a laser printer up to the value of £200. This was 
agreed by all Councillors. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 

8. VILLAGE MAINTENANCE 
8.1 The Causeway Lay-By 
No information was available on The Causeway lay-by.  It had been agreed that Cllr Spenceley 
would investigate further.   
8.2 North End Bus Shelter –Broken Windows 
The Clerk confirmed that she had instructed the village handyman to repair the broken windows. 
He had confirmed that this was in hand. 
8.3  Suggestions for Road Survey Sites 
Cllr Hallett reminded councillors that since the Minor Highway Improvement Programme now 
included the speed limit reduction in The Causeway the traffic survey there was no longer 
required.  The other suggestion had been for a traffic survey in North End.  A suggestion was then 
made for a traffic survey to support the objectors to developments in the village; then a further 
suggestion was made to carry out a speed survey in the High Street in September.  The Clerk 
advised that the Chief Police Traffic Officer of Cambridgeshire was carrying out a short snap 
covert survey in Litlington before the Parish Council made a decision on whether the pay for a 
traffic survey. This could be something this Parish Council could request if there as a particular 
problem.  
It was then agreed that Cllr Cathcart would ask the District or County Council for a traffic survey 
of the High Street. 
8.3.1 Request from Litlington Parish Council for support in an application to reduce the speed of 
traffic on Bassingbourn Road 
The Clerk advised that Litlington Parish Council had received a number of complaints about the 
speed of vehicles travelling along Bassingbourn Road. She had been asked to contact Councillors 
to ask for their support in trying to get the vehicle speed on this road reduced. Bassingbourn 
Village College and the Primary School were also being asked for their support as the footpath 
along the side of the road was used by youngsters walking back and forward to the schools.  
It was agreed that a letter of support for the proposal to reduce the speed limit on Bassingbourn 
Road would be sent to Litlington Parish Council. 
8.4 The Limes Notice Board –repair/replace 
Cllr Robinson to approach possible sponsors for the replacement. 

 
-Cllr 
Spenceley 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Cathcart 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Robinson 
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9. REVIEW OF ASSET REGISTER 
9.1 Chapel valuation 
The current position on the Chapel valuation was uncertain following the departure of  Mr Webb. 
9.2 Security Marking of Parish Council Assets 
There was no further update. As with the Chapel valuation the position of the asset register was 
uncertain. 
 

 

10. VILLAGE BOFIRE/FIREWORKS NOVEMBER 2016  
Cllr Douglass agreed to check with the Primary school to see if they were going to run a 
fireworks event in November 2016. 
 

 
-Cllr 
Douglass 

11. COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT 
ATTENTION OF THE CLERK 
11.1 Opening hours of SPAR 
A parishioner from the High Street had expressed concerns about the extended opening hours of 
the shop, until 11pm, resulting in shop lighting, noise etc. Cllr Robinson agreed to speak with the 
shop management. 
11.2 Proposed speed reduction on Bassingbourn Road 
Cllr Woodhouse asked for more information on the request for support with Litlington’s proposal 
to reduce the speed. He was advised to contact the Clerk who would be able to advise. 
 

 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Robinson 
 
-Cllr 
Woodhouse 
& Clerk 
 
 

12. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
Tuesday 2nd August 2016     

 

 
 

The Chairman closed the Meeting at 9.42pm  
 
 
 

------------------------------------------       ------------------- 
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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council 
FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 2nd August 2016 at 
The Limes, High Street 8.05pm 

PRESENT:  Cllr Sams (Chairman), Cllr Hallett, Cllr McInulty, Cllr Douglass,  Cllr Woodhouse, Cllr 
Robinson, Cllr Sappol, Cllr Oakley, Cllr Geraghty, Cllr Hull, Cllr Spenceley, Cllr Freeman, Cllr Dixon 

District Cllr Cathcart 

Members of Public: 2 
 

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
Cllr Catherall, Cllr Hirtzel and District Cllr McCraith 
 

 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA 
There were no declarations made. 
 

 

3. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
3.1 5th  July  2016 
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 5th July 2016  (copies previously distributed), were taken 
as read, agreed a true record and signed by the Chairman following amendment of paragraph 4.3 
to include ‘Cllr Spenceley asked how much the bus visits were costing.  It was estimated to be 
around £3,000. An invoice had not yet been received’ 
 

 

4. MATTERS ARISING 
4.1 The Limes Clock 
Cllr Robinson had repaired the mechanism and the clock appeared to be working. Cllr Freeman 
expressed his thanks to Cllr Robinson for all his endeavours with pursing the repair.  The Clerk 
added that the Manager of the Sheltered housing had advised the Parish Council not to commit to 
any expense with the repair until a survey of the sheltered housing rooms had been completed. 
4.2 Purchase of a Defibrillator 
Councillors had agreed to spend £1000 on the equipment at the Parish Council meeting in July 
2016. The Clerk had tried a number of times to speak with a representative of Community 
Heartbeat. They claimed to be the UKs only official provider of the AED schemes for ex 
telephone boxes. Cllr Hallett had since provided another company to contact. 
4.3 Update on Request to reinstate Park Close Play Area 
Cllr Cathcart confirmed that he had reiterated that this area was a designated play area and 
something was needed in writing from South Cambridgeshire District Council to confirm this. He 
added that it would be up to the Portfolio holder to change the designation. It was suggested that 
some of the proposed Section 106 money could be allocated towards some equipment. Cllr Dixon 
advised that there were a lot of little children living nearby who would benefit. 
 

 

5. CORRESPONDENCE 
Correspondence received was discussed under agenda items. 
 

 

6. OPEN FORUM 
6.1 Public Transport in village 
Concern was raised over the lack of transport and it was suggested that Developers should be 
asked how they would address this. The Clerk reminded Councillors of the consultation carried 
out by Cambridgeshire County Council a couple of years previously relating to the 127 bus.  It 
was suggested that the service could be further reduced, as it was losing money, but it was 
decided to leave the service as it was for the time being. Cllr Robinson advised that the Parish 
Council had been asked for suggestions for a location to site a bus hub. At the recent Parish 
Council meeting it had been agreed to put forward the old market site on the A1198 which the 
Clerk did. Cllr Cathcart advised of the Dial a Ride service. The Chairman stated that if there was 
a consultation carried out on a ‘hub’ then the findings would be support for any requests for 
improvements to transport. 
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7. FINANCE 
7.1 Payment of Accounts 
The invoices were then checked by Cllr Hallett. Agreed. PROPOSED Cllr Hallett SECONDED 
Cllr Freeman 
WORBOYS FARM PARTNERS 
Half year allotment rent         £150.00 
VIKING 
Ink jet A3 printer (inc. £33.88VAT)      £203.27 
MRS S WALMESLEY 
Clerks salary and expenses 1/7/16 –31/7/16       £860.79 
CONNECTIONS BUS PROJECT 
Bus visits April –July 2016                   £3640.00 
TOTAL                     £4854.06 
7.2 Bassingbourn Bash 
The Clerk advised that three invoices had been received from the organisers of the ‘Bash’ to see if 
the Parish Council would contribute to them. The Chairman stated that the Parish Council needed 
to formalise any support they wished to give and also discuss how the ‘Bash’ could contribute to 
the village. Cllr Douglass advised that it was the intention of the organisers to put money back 
into the village. Cllr Hallett stated that the Parish Council could facilitate residents getting to the 
location and joining in the event. It was agreed that this would be an agenda item for the 
September Parish Council meeting. 
 

 

8. VILLAGE MAINTENANCE 
8.1 The Causeway Lay-By 
Cllr Spenceley advised that he had spoken to people who used the lay-by and in their opinion it 
was not worth the money to make the area up to highway standard. Cllr Douglass stated that the 
area made that end of the village look untidy. The Clerk advised that in the past County Highways 
had put planings down to stop the mud. Cllr Hallett reported that while he was meeting with 
County officers to discuss the speed limit change he had looked at the lay-by and agreed that it 
would not be worth spending £8-£10,000 on the area plus all the time consuming paperwork 
needed. Cllr McInulty added that the lay-by should be up to County Highways to maintain as the 
verges were their responsibility. Councillors agreed that this item should be removed from the 
agenda. 
8.2 North End Bus Shelter–Broken Windows 
It was noted that he windows were still broken. The Clerk advised that she had asked the 
Handyman a number of times to carry out the work. It was agreed that she would contact him to 
see if he was still interested in the work from the Parish Council as there was also other tasks he 
had been asked to carry out. 
8.3  Update on High Street Traffic Survey 
Cllr Cathcart advised that this would be the responsibility of County Highways and not South 
Cambridgeshire District Council. He added that a proper survey needed to be carried out to assess 
current and future impact.  The Clerk advised that the cost of a County Highway survey was £350 
plus VAT. Cllr Spenceley added that it had been made clear to him that a traffic survey would 
carry weight. The timing of a survey was then discussed with September, once the schools had 
returned from their summer break, being the preferred time. Cllr Hallett stated that it was crucial 
to get the survey carried out before full planning applications were submitted. After further 
discussion the Clerk was asked to contact County Highways and ask them to carry out a survey in 
September 2016. 
8.4 The Limes Notice Board –repair/replace 
Cllr Robinson to approach possible sponsors for the replacement. He advised that the next Village 
Voice was not due out until September. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Robinson 

9. REVIEW OF ASSET REGISTER 
9.1 Chapel valuation 
There was no further update. 
9.2 Security Marking of Parish Council Assets 
There was no further update.  The Clerk advised that the new printer would need to be included 
on the Asset Register. This was in addition to the laser printer already included. Cllr Hallett 
explained how ex Cllr Webb had been tasked to update the Asset Register and return the file via 
Dropbox but the file had not been received. 
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He agreed to urge once again and if nothing had been forthcoming by the next meeting work 
could be started on the latest copy held by the Parish Council. 
 

10. VILLAGE BOFIRE/FIREWORKS NOVEMBER 2016  
Cllr Robinson advised that he had received an e-mail from the Primary School PTA Chair, Sharon 
Warren, who thanked the Parish Council for their help in 2016 and asked if they would be 
prepared to help again this year. A discussion took place on the original reason to contribute 
financially which was to support any loses.  Councillors were reminded that this was a village 
event. It was then proposed by Cllr Freeman, seconded by Cllr Robinson, that a donation of 
£1500 be made towards the fireworks. This was agreed by all Councillors. It was also agreed that 
the PTA be advised that Councillors hoped that the event would be self supported in future.  Clerk 
to advise Ms Warren. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 

11. COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT 
ATTENTION OF THE CLERK 
11.1 Park Close Bridge 
Cllr Hull stated that the work to the handrail was still outstanding. The Clerk had urged, with the 
owners South Cambridgeshire District Council, in addition to Cllr Cathcart who confirmed that 
the officers had agreed to carry out the work. Cllr Dixon reported that somebody had been out to 
look at what needed to be done. 
11.2 Christmas Celebration 2016  
Cllr Douglass asked for this to be on the agenda for the next meeting so that plans could be 
started. 
11.3 Boundary Change Proposals 
Cllr Cathcart advised that the consultation period for the South Cambridgeshire review had now 
closed.  
 

 

12. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
Tuesday 20th September 2016     

 

 
 

The Chairman closed the Meeting at 8.55pm  
 
 
 

------------------------------------------       ------------------- 
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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council 
FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 20th September 2016 at 
The Limes, High Street 7.55pm 

PRESENT:  Cllr Sams (Chairman), Cllr Hallett, Cllr McInulty, Cllr Douglass,  Cllr Hirtzel, Cllr Robinson, 
Cllr Geraghty, Cllr Hull, Cllr Spenceley, Cllr Freeman, Cllr Dixon 

District Cllr Cathcart, District Cllr McCraith 

Members of Public: 2 
 

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
Cllr Catherall, Cllr Woodhouse, Cllr Sappol, Cllr Oakley and County Cllr Dent 
 

 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA 
There were no declarations made. 
 

 

3. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
3.1 2nd August  2016 
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 2nd August 2016   (copies previously distributed), were 
taken as read, agreed a true record and signed by the Chairman  
 

 

4. MATTERS ARISING 
4.1 Purchase of a Defibrillator 
The Chairman and Cllr Freeman had attended a demonstration by Community Heartbeat 
organised by Whaddon Parish Council. The Chairman had circulated a report to Councillors 
which highlighted details of the defibrillator. The representative had promised to e-mail details of 
lottery funding as at the present time more money was spent on funding defibrillators than 
anything else. The cost of the equipment was more than that agreed but it appeared to be a 
suitable make for the Parish Council requirement. Councillors agreed that they wanted to progress 
this and Cllr Sams agreed to contact the representative. 
4.2 Update on Request to reinstate Park Close Play Area 
The Clerk had put the request in writing to the District Council. Cllr Cathcart had also sent an e-
mail to the officer, Geoff Clarke, clarifying issues. It was suggested that the supply of play area 
equipment might be something that the Parish Council would consider contributing to. Cllr 
Cathcart concluded that it was most urgent that the District Council agree to retain the area for 
play purposes and nothing else. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr Sams 

5. CORRESPONDENCE 
5.1 CCC Minor Highway Improvement Bid 2017/18 
Details had been circulated to Councillors. The closing date for applications was the 30th 
November 2016. This would be an agenda item for discussion at the next meeting. 
A discussion took place on the recent reinstatement of yellow lines on the High Street where 
some areas had been missed out. The lines were also narrower which Cllr Hallett explained was 
due to them being within the conservation area.  He added that the Highway Officer was aware 
that there was still some work to be carried out, which included potholes, and she would be 
reminded of the missed yellow line painting. 
5.2 Local Government Boundary Commission –Final Cambridgeshire Recommendations 
Details of the final recommendation had been received and Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth was 
with Melbourn as per the draft. 
5.3 Flood Awareness and Preparedness Questionnaire 
Details had been forwarded to Councillors. It was agreed that the Chairman and Cllr Hallett 
would complete the questionnaire once flood risk areas of the village had been identified. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr Sams 
& Cllr 
Hallett 

6. OPEN FORUM 
As he was unable to stay for the following Parish Council meeting Mr Saggers gave an update on 
the Village Collage and Cycle path. This would be minuted under the relevant agenda item on the 
Parish Council agenda. 
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7. VILLAGE MAINTENANCE 
7.1 North End Bus Shelter–Broken Windows 
There was no further update. The Clerk to chase the Handyman who was aware of the job. 
7.2 Update on High Street Traffic Survey 
The Clerk confirmed that an order had been placed for the traffic survey and she had sent an e-
mail urging this to Cambridgeshire County Council. It was stated that the survey needed to be 
carried out soon to support the objection on the speculative planning applications which would be 
considered by the District Council planners during the next couple of months. 
7.3 The Limes Notice Board –repair/replace 
Cllr Robinson to approach possible sponsors for the replacement. He advised that the appeal 
would be put in the October Village Voice. 
7.4 Request for Yellow lines –Saddleback Lane 
The request was for lines on North End as residents were having difficulty leaving the Lane when 
there were a lot of parked cars. It was noted that this was a private road with three properties. 
Occasionally people using the allotments parked nearby. The road was especially busy when there 
were Church services taking place. After further discussion it was agreed that as there were other 
areas in the village that could benefit having yellow lines, and they would need to be enforced, 
this would not be pursued by the Parish Council at this time. Cllr Robinson suggested that when 
the garages at The Belle were demolished the Church could see if some arrangement could be 
made for parking there. Cllr McInulty added that he was aware that the Church was thinking of 
installing a car park on the opposite side of the road to the Church. 
7.5 Park Close Bridge 
Cllr Hull advised that work on the handrail, to be carried out by South Cambridgeshire District 
Council, was still outstanding. Cllr Cathcart agreed to find out what was happening. 
 

 
 
 
 
-Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Robinson 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-Cllr 
Cathcart 

8. REVIEW OF ASSET REGISTER 
Cllr Hallett agreed to liaise with the Chairman over the updating of the Register.  
8.1 Chapel valuation 
There was no further update. The question of importance was raised and whether the insurance 
figure was high enough should something happen. Rebuilding costs were around double that of a 
normal building. 
8.2 Security Marking of Parish Council Assets 
Cllr Hallett advised that some authorities used heavy duty metal foil, with their name, attached to 
property. 
 

 

9 CHRISTMAS CELEBRATION 2016  
Cllr Douglas suggested that the switching on of the Christmas lights be arranged for the same day 
as the village market on the 10th December 2016. The market stall holders were to be asked. This 
could then be a whole day of celebration. Cllr Robinson agreed to investigate a tree donation. The 
celebration would remain an agenda item, for regular updates, until the event. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

10. THE LIMES –SUGGESTION OF LISTING AS AN ASSET OF COMMUNITY VALUE 
It was noted that South Cambridgeshire District Council was currently looking at all their 
commercial buildings so caution was urged in taking action at this time. The District Councillors 
agreed to find out the position, regarding the two sheltered housing rooms, with the officers. 
 

 
-Cllr 
Cathcart 
& Cllr 
McCraith 

11. COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT 
ATTENTION OF THE CLERK 
Items were raised at the following Parish Council meeting. 
 

 

12. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
Tuesday 4th October  2016     

 

 
 

The Chairman closed the Meeting at 8.35pm  
 
 
 

------------------------------------------       ------------------- 
 


